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Rocklands Parish Council (RPC) 

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting  

7.00pm on Monday 4 March 2024  
 

Present: David Howie   Chair 

Richard Harrison Vice-chair 

Amanda-Jayne Buckland 

Tim Ford 

Anne Jones 

Philip Leslie 

Bryan Swaddling 

Kim Austin  Clerk 

  

Sarah Suggitt  Breckland District Councillor 

 

Also present: 27 members of the public. 

 

The meeting opened at 19:00 

 

1. To consider accepting apologies for absence 

Apologies were received from PC Damion Wickes, Beat Manager, Attleborough. 

 

2. To record declarations of interest from members in any items on the agenda 

There were no declarations of interest. 
 

3. To approve the minutes of the last Parish Council Meeting on Monday 8 January 2024  

The minutes had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. All councillors approved the 

minutes. The minutes were duly signed by the Chair, Cllr. David Howie.   
 

4. To discuss any matters arising from the minutes (8 January 2024) not on the agenda. 

There were no matters arising. 

 

5. To co-opt a Parish Councillor 

There was one vacancy for a Parish Councillor on Rocklands Parish Council. An application had recently 

been received from Rockland’s resident Mr. Philip Leslie and had been circulated to all councillors prior 

to this meeting. Mr. Leslie was present. All councillors agreed the application was very impressive and 

all voted for Mr. Leslie to be co-opted. Mr. Leslie signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and 

took his place at the Council table. A DPI (Disclosable Pecuniary Interest) form would need to be 

submitted. This can now be completed online. The Clerk would send details. Mr. Leslie was thanked for 

joining the Council and welcomed aboard. 

 

6. To adjourn the meeting for public participation 

The meeting was adjourned at 19:06. There were no comments from the public at this time and the 

meeting reconvened at 9:07. However, 2 members of the public chose to speak at the end of the 

meeting which the chairman allowed.  

Howard Warnes very bravely, spoke about the devastating illness that his partner was experiencing. 

Recovery could be a long process but he hoped she would come home soon. Howard said he was 

submitting a planning application which he hoped would be looked upon favourably. 

A local farmer commented on the recent flooding and said he had not been asked to join the Rocklands 

Flooding Working Group. It was explained that people were not personally asked to join but interested 

parties had volunteered to help as a result of the Public Meeting organised by the Parish Council that 

was held in the Village Hall on Saturday 27 January 2024. This meeting was very well attended with 

~130 people present. A call for volunteers had also been posted in the Rocklander, which is delivered 
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to all households in the Parish. Cllrs. Ford and Harrison are now joined by 13 volunteers. Post meeting 

note: Three local farmers have now joined the group. They are most welcome and they will surely have 

lots of local knowledge to help the group deal with Rockland’s flooding issues. 

The local farmer also mentioned the call for sites and thought that the Parish Council was against all 

5 sites put forward by Breckland for development. The meeting on Saturday 27 January, considered 

important points such as Rockland’s settlement boundaries and its designation as a service centre, and 

alternative development strategy options and proposed sites for development under the New Breckland 

Local Plan. The Parish Council applies the same basic rules to all applications. 

 

6.5 Sarah Suggitt (SS), District Councillor, had circulated her report prior to the meeting and went 

through the main points: 

LOCAL PLAN 

The most recent Local Plan consultation closed on 19 Feb. It was being co-ordinated by Filigree and 

includes Parish/Town Council briefings as well as place-based events within the market towns. We shall 

be hearing shortly the outcome of responses. 

COMMUNITIES 

Collaboration Conference: Breckland Council successfully hosted the Collaboration Conference in 

January, bringing together approximately 60 key professionals from various sectors to discuss 

impactful early intervention projects. 

Breckland Collaboration: Resolved all 11 referred cases this month. Primary concerns involved health 

issues, with referrals mainly coming from schools and Breckland Council Housing Solutions Team. 

Welfare Support: Supported 31 new Welfare referrals, ensuring these vulnerable residents received 

vital resources and guidance. SS mentioned Social prescribing, including upskilling for better job 

prospects. 

Mindful Town/Villages: Trained 23 Community Champions in January, bolstering local support networks. 

Household Support Fund: Funded from government. The Communities Team facilitated 101 successful 

referrals, distributing £30,300 in aid.  

A resident said they had just heard on the news that the Household Support Fund would be ending in 

four weeks. SS was not aware. Might it be replaced with something else ? 

DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) Review: The Council’s Submission (as 

agreed at full council on 14 Dec) has been forwarded to the Local Government Boundary Commission; 

we are expecting a response to our submission in mid-February, confirming the number of Councillors 

for Breckland from the election in 2027 onwards. A proposed warding pattern will be considered by 

Council later in the year. SS said the wards may change so that each represents between 2000 and 

2500 people. 

FINANCE 

Additional funding for local authorities was announced on 24 January in the form of Rural Services 

Delivery Grant and Funding Guarantee grant. The methodology for distribution of this funding by LA 

will be released with the final Settlement. The final budget will be released for the Cabinet meeting 

12 February followed by Full Council. This shows a balanced revenue budget in the short term subject 

to achieving efficiencies of £965k in year one rising to £1.6m in future years. The budget shows a 

capital programme that is partly reliant on borrowing (internal for the moment). The Annual Billing 

process for Council Tax and Business rates is underway. This year we are introducing the option of PDF 

bills as email attachments to streamline the customer experience. 

 

7. Speeding: To update on SID (flashing speed sign) (RH) Speed Watch (DH) and recent accidents 

in the village (RH/DH) 

SID  (flashing speed sign)  (RH) 

In the last period, the speed sign was deployed as follows: 

a) The Street – Traffic Approaching B1077 Crossroads from Village Hall 

 Deployed:  10:00 hrs 04 January 2024 

 Finished:  23:59 hrs 22 February 2024* (battery ran out) 
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 The analysis results show: 

 18,864 vehicles detected 

 Average 381 vehicles/day 

 Morning peak time – 08:00 to 09:00 

 Afternoon peak time – 15:15 to 16:15 

 15,213 vehicles (80.7%) within 30 mph speed limit 

 3,651 vehicles (19.3%) exceeding speed limit 

 - of which 675 vehicles (3.6%) over 35 mph – and likely open to a fine* 

 Top speed:  50 mph – 12/01/2024  (with a further 7 vehicles at this speed during the period) 

Since the last deployment facing towards the Village Hall: 

• vehicle movements averaged 381 per day – virtually the same daily traffic volumes. 

• vehicles speeding numbered 3,651 (19.3%) – 2.9% less vehicles speeding. 

• vehicles open to enforcement action numbered 675 (3.6%) – 0.6% less vehicles open to 

enforcement. 

Whilst a smaller percentage of vehicles speeding and open to enforcement action is going in the right 

direction, almost a fifth of vehicles speeding on a village street remains wholly unacceptable. 

The SID was deployed at this position on this occasion for much longer than usual – due to the fact 

that a covert radar unit had been deployed on the B1077 Attleborough Road during the time that our 

unit should have been there.  The battery ran out early on 23 February, so the reporting period ends 

last thing on the 22nd. 

Since then, the Police have informed us that the covert radar unit (facing towards traffic from Great 

Ellingham from 13/02/24 to 22/02/24) detected 9.1% of vehicles open to enforcement action.  

However, in current circumstances, the Safety Camera Partnership van will not be prioritised to this 

location – but local Police can still set up their own monitoring. 

Tim and I moved the speed sign to the B1077 Attleborough Road on 29 February. As always, I am 

indebted to Tim for his continued support. Note: All data is passed to the police. 

On Friday 9 February, Parish Council representatives met with Constables Damion Wicks and Dion 

Philips of Attleborough Police, in the village shop. Talk centred around road safety and, in particular, 

the number of road traffic incidents experienced in the parish. Cllr Howie will report further at the 

meeting. 

On 13 February, Cllrs Howie, Ford and I attended the periodic SNAP (Safer Neighbourhood Action 

Panel) meeting at North Lopham village hall.  During the last period, 2 enforcements had been issued 

for speeding, 8 ‘words of advice’ had been given, and one other traffic offence had been dealt with. 

Two Section 59 warrants (seizures) had also been undertaken relating to vehicles associated with anti-

social behaviour offences.  We were further informed that response officers can now, in the right 

circumstances, carry out speed enforcement at night. 

Thefts from motor vehicles in beauty spots had also been an issue, and 26 targeted patrols had been 

undertaken. 

The next SNAP meeting will be held in Rocklands Village Hall on 14 May, at 18:30-20:00.  These 

meetings are open to any member of the public, and are not just about road safety issues.  Any 

neighbourhood safety issues can be tabled and discussed with local police officers. 

Cllr. Howie mentioned, Andy Paul, new traffic management officer is joining. Would be a good idea to 

meet with him to discuss ideas that Cllr. Swaddling has put forward to help with speeding problems;  

‘Slow’ paint marks in the road (or painted 40mph) at the approach from St Peter's Church or from 

Plantation Farm, a bigger Rocklands sign, maybe saying Rocklands Village instead, new cats eyes. 

 

Speed Watch (DH) and recent accidents in the village (RH/DH) 

There had been a spate of vehicle accidents in the village and on one occasion the air ambulance had 

attended. The impact in one accident actually caused the engine to separate from the car. There had 

been two accidents in the same spot, opposite St. Peters Church, close to the school bus and bus pick 

up points. Both cars had ended up on their roof. Cllr. Howie is keen to reform Speed Watch. This would 

require a team of about 6 volunteers to be viable. Training would be provided. Please contact the Clerk 

if you are interested in joining the Speed Watch team.  
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8. To update on Flooding (RH). 

Cllr. Harrison’s report had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  

The continued – unprecedented – wet weather has led to continued extensive surface water flooding 

issues in the parish – particularly in and around the village. It has been miserable and stressful for 

those residents hit badly by the floods. 

The B1077, between the crossroads with The Street and St Peter’s Church, has been seriously flooded 

– to the point where NCC Highways have been forced to issue road closures. However, unbelievably 

foolish, (that’s a nice way of putting it!) motorists – in cars, vans and lorries – have been seen throwing 

‘Road Closed’ signs and barriers onto the verge and attempting to navigate the flood. Many have been 

unsuccessful, and breakdown companies have been doing a roaring trade.  Others have realised the 

extent of flooding and turned around. 

When NCC Highways issue road closure orders, there is an associated £1,000 fine applicable to anyone 

who breaches the closure.  In spite of some residents replacing the signs and barriers, they continue 

to be removed. The Police and NCC Highways have been informed. 

 

Rocklands Flooding Working Group 

Further to my last report, the first meeting of the ‘Rocklands Flood Group’ is taking place on Tuesday 

5 March. We currently have 15 members. As previously stated, I intend that representatives of 

relevant agencies and authorities will be invited to engage further with the working group as 

appropriate. The aim will always be to improve the village’s resilience to flooding and mitigate effects 

on households and the environment as far as practically possible. 

 

Rocklands Pumping Station. 

Cllr. Harrison reported that the weekend before last, Al Bainbridge had noticed water coming from 

under the doors of the pumping station at the end of Low Lane. Anglian Water responded quickly. Both 

pumps had failed ! The sump underneath will be pumped out by road tanker until the pumps are 

reinstated. There has been talk of considering new pumps. Thank you to Al Bainbridge. 

 

Pot holes B1077 

Maureen Bound mentioned two large potholes on the cut through between St. Peter’s Church and Bell 

Road. Cllr. Harrison would speak to Matt Lines of NCC Highways to see if he can help in this matter. 

 

9. To update on deterioration of Green Lane (BS) 

Potholes are always a problem. Cars speed up and down at unacceptable speeds. Not sure how to tackle 

this as polite signs have not worked in the past. A small tree has fallen on a power pole due to the bank 

slowly eroding. Not sure who the landowner is on the road side of the ditch. It was wondered if using 

plastic bollards along that stretch would stop the erosion by cars. But, they might encroach on the 

house side of the road instead, which could be dangerous for pedestrians. Cllr. Swaddling will contact 

UK Power Networks to get tree removed.    

 

10. To update on glass bottles/fire hazard in Wayland Road (BS) 

A previous tenant at the end of Wayland Road (the left house of the 2 at the end), has used empty 

bottles as a decorative feature at the bottom of the hedge line (4-5 foot stretch). Cllr. Swaddling has 

spoke with Bill Lister who owns the field, who is concerned that in the summer this could pose a fire 

risk (similar to the Ashill fire) last year. (there is a fire hydrant near to the area). The fence line was 

put in by Breckland Council when they originally acquired the land. Cllr. Swaddling said as we have been 

informed of a potential fire hazard we have a duty of care. Cllr. Howie would visit to have a look. Could 

approach Flagship or the current tenant ? Would a letter to Flagship be enough to pass the duty of 

care to Flagship ? 
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11. To receive news from village organisations and churches 

All Saints Church (CJ) A report received from Cath Jones was read out be the Clerk.  

The new Bishop of Thetford, aptly named Ian Bishop, met with representatives from each church at 

the end of January and promised to see what he could do to find a new incumbent willing to take over 

the new Benefice which will include 12 churches. So far, there have been no responses to adverts 

placed, in spite of the ‘carrot’ of a lovely new rectory that has been purchased in Hingham. Here in 

Rocklands and the Ellinghams, we are very grateful to Rev. Sue Strutt and the two lay readers, Carol 

Bennett and Colin Thomas for keeping services going in our 4 churches. Easter is fast approaching and 

services have been advertised in the Rocklander. Easter week is always busy with services shared 

across all the churches. At All Saints there will be a service on Good Friday, following the Walk of 

Witness from Gt. Ellingham. All are welcome to join the walk (dogs are welcome ) which leaves at midday 

from St James’ church and/or at the service at All Saints ( at about 2pm when the ‘pilgrims’ have all 

arrived.) On Palm Sunday, the benefice choir will lead the singing at St Peter’s, where on Maundy 

Thursday there is an Agape service at 7pm. The choir will also be singing at St James, GE, on Easter 

Day at 10.30 for the benefice service. 

There is a joint fundraiser at the Village Hall on 16 March when we are holding a Cheese and Wine 

Evening with entertainment from the Roskettes. Tickets are £10 which includes food and the first 

glass of wine – do join us for a fun evening. Tickets available from Julie Dekker, Sharon Brown and 

Cath Jones. There will not be a Barbara’s Day this year but a plant and book sale will be held instead 

probably during May half term. The annual Flower Festival will be on the weekend of 13-14 July so 

please book that date. 

Rocklands Community Shop (CJ) A report received from Cath Jones was read out by Cllr. Howie 

On 12 March, the Community Shop celebrates ten years of trading. For those who do not know, in April 

2013, Alan and Elaine Johnson decided to retire after over twenty years without a holiday! They 

approached the Parish Council about setting up a community shop on their premises. The rest is 

history……and after we opened the doors in a re-furbished premises in March 2014, a small band of 

volunteers and some hard-working paid managers have kept the business going, seven days a week, even 

during the pandemic. It was always known that the business would not make a profit and the committee 

has managed to win grants over the years to help us keep afloat. The original share offer raised £46 

000, some of which has now been returned to shareholders who have requested it but almost all have 

retained at least one share and are still members. An open share offer was released in 2016 and 30+ 

new members bought a £10 share each. Now, after ten years, we are releasing a new Ten Year Birthday 

Share offer, only available for 10 weeks after March 12th . We are hoping that newcomers to the 

area might like to buy a £10 share and have a say in how their shop is run. The offer is also open to 

anyone, including existing members who may like to re-affirm their support for the shop and what it 

does for our community. 

There are also other celebrations for the Big Birthday. Customers will get a free raffle ticket to win 

a luxury hamper for ten days after 12 March if they spend £10 or more, and on Saturday 16 March, 

there will be a party in the shop with a specially commissioned birthday cake and other goodies in the 

café! We hope that as many as possible will come along and that we can raise enough support to keep 

us going for another ten years…..and beyond ! 

St. Peter’s Church (John Brown). 

There is a Mother’s Day service at St. Peters. There will be free food and drink at the Agape. The 

driveway is in a terrible state due to cars and lorries turning round to avoid the flooding on the B1077. 
 

12. To report on financial matters 

12.1 Financial position   

Bank account balances on Monday 4 March 2024 

Barclays Community Account      £     7519.20    

Barclays Saver (Reserve) Account     £       341.63       

TOTAL as per bank £   7860.83 
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Summary 

RNP Rocklands Neighbourhood Plan/Village Survey   £       200.60 * 

Community Fund        £       635.45  

RPC Rocklands Parish Council      £     7024.78 

      TOTAL as per bank £   7860.83 

  * Original donation from Breckland/Groundworks for £500. 

  ** Community Fund £635.45 including £100.50 cash collected at Coronation. 

 

12.2 Money in since last meeting (8 January 2024) 

4/3/2024 Barclays Saver A/C Interest    £           1.27 

          TOTAL IN £       1.27 
 

      12.3 Money out since last meeting (8 January 2024) 

12.3.1 Standing Orders/Direct Debits 

18/1/2024 NPower Electricity (DD)    £           89.90      

1/2/2024 Clerk’s wages (SO) M10    £         329.55  

19/2/2023 NPower Electricity (DD)    £           96.86 

1/3/2024 Clerk’s wages (SO) M11     £         329.55 

        TOTAL OUT £      845.86 
 

12.3.2 Cheques out (to sign) 

CHQ 816 K&M Lighting services x2 Feb/March ‘24  £    35.28 

CHQ 817 Subscription 2024/2025 NPTS   £            85.00 

CHQ 818 Rocklands Playing Field – Pavilion Hire 13/2/24 £    16.25 

        TOTAL OUT £      136.53 
 

13. To consider planning applications 

13.1 Planning outcomes since last meeting (Monday 8 January 2024) 

3PL/2023/0985/F KIDD The Donkery (Staffords Farm), Sandy Lane Rockland All Saints 

NR17 1XF. Conversion of single storey annex accommodation/ building to provide separate 

self-contained independent dwelling comprising of 2 bedrooms, kitchen, dining and living room 

and associated parking and amenity space (290) PERMISSION 

3PL/2023/1159/HOU DEKKER Oakleigh House, 39 The Street NR17 1TR. New Front porch 

and rear extension. (294) PERMISSION 

13.2 Applications/appeals pending outcome 

3PL/2023/0954/F HOWLETT Kirk Hall farm Barns NR17 1XN, Proposed conversion of 

redundant agricultural barns to 5 new dwellings, including new carports for plots 1, 2, 4 and 5) 

and garden rooms to plots 1 and 2 (288)  

3PL/2023/1016/F TWENTY55 HOMES LTD (DEVLIN) Rookery Farm Watton Road NR17 1LB, 

Demolition of poultry shed and erection of five detached dwellings. Construction of new access 

road to Watton Road. (291)  

3PL/2023/1197/VAR BECKETT Eden Meadow Riding Centre Sandy Lane NR17 1EN. Variation 

of Condition No 7 on 3PL/1990/1565/F - transfer of business occupancy from Honeypot Hall & 

annexe Honeycomb Lodge to Woodland Lodge. (295) 

13.3 New applications since last meeting (Monday 8 January 2024) 

 3PL/2024/0075/HOU FROUDE 36 The Street, Proposed rear & side extension. (298). All 

councillors agreed they had NO OBJECTION to this application. It was reported that the 

neighbours had not been notified by Breckland Planning and a planning notice did not appear to 

have been posted. Sarah Suggitt would check. 

3PL/2024/0065/HOU PEASGOOD Model Farm Chapel Street NR17 1UJ. Proposed re-location 

of existing access (299). All councillors agreed they had NO OBJECTION to this application. 

3PL/2024/0034/DOC QUINN 1 Mount Pleasant Rockland All Saints NR17 1XQ.  Discharge of 

Condition no 12 on 3PL/2023/0724/F. (300) DOC COMPLETE 
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3PL/2024/0113/VAR WEBSTER 1 Mount Pleasant Rockland All Saints NR17 1XQ. Variation of 

Condition No2 on 3PL/2023/0724/F - Minor changes to the design to facilitate the use of 

Insulated Concrete Formwork as the primary construction methodology. (300). All councillors 

agreed they had NO OBJECTION to this application. 

 

14. To update on the Breckland Local Plan (RH)  

I still await contact from Breckland Council’s consultants – to meet and contribute data to the 

Strategic Flood Risk Assessment for the upcoming new Local Plan. 

Cllrs. Howie, Ford, Jones and myself attended the ‘in-person’ workshop held at Attleborough Town Hall 

on 9 January - as part of the Development Strategy Consultation - being run by consultants for 

Breckland Council. Unfortunately, as I experienced with the workshop held in Dereham in September 

last year, the length of time allowed for tables of delegates to discuss issues was far too short – and 

being told that each table had just 60 seconds to feedback was simply absurd. This felt like a box 

ticking exercise. The consultants were obviously not there to answer questions and did not always know 

the answers either. 

I have to say that I had to agree with one delegate (a town planner of over 30 years experience), when 

he expressed the view that the process was too little, too late and “lazy planning”. Cllr.  Suggitt would 

feed these comments back to Breckland. 

On Saturday 27 January, a public meeting was held in Rocklands Village Hall – where I delivered a 

presentation on the current consultation phase of the new Local Plan and opened the proposed 

development options for discussion.  The meeting was extremely well-attended, with 125 persons 

attending – thank you to all who took two hours out of their busy Saturday schedules to attend.  Very 

useful discussion and debate took place, and residents were encouraged to submit their own individual 

responses on the Breckland ‘Commonplace’ website, by email or by post.  Subsequently, we heard that 

a number of residents had significant problems using the website response pages – and some actually 

gave up trying.  The computer kept throwing people out. I have fed back these issues to the Principal 

Planning Policy Officer. 

Parish Councillors met on 13 February in Rockland’s Pavillion to discuss, in the light of residents’ 

comments at the public meeting, an appropriate RPC response to the consultation.  A comprehensive 7-

page response was emailed to Breckland Council Planning Policy on 18 February.  In spite of requesting 

formal acknowledgement of our response, we have received nothing more than a standard email receipt. 

A copy of the Parish Council’s response was posted on the Village website, and also the Rocklands 

Community Hub Facebook site. 

For a short time, details of individual (anonymised) responses could be seen on the Commonplace 

website – but I struggle to find them now.  I have asked the Breckland Principal Planning Policy Officer 

where they can now be found. Cllr. Suggitt said she had asked for the online pages to be tidied up and 

maybe this was the reason. She would check what had happened.  

We await the next phase of consultation – on the ‘Local Plan Full Update – Preferred Options’ phase – 

in ‘Spring’ 2024, date yet to be announced... 

Cllr. Howie thanked Cllr. Harrison for all the hard work he had put into producing an excellent 

presentation and the RPC response that was formulated and submitted to Breckland afterwards 

 

15. To update on Rocklands Neighbourhood Plan (RNP). To discuss reformation of RNP committee and 

training. 

 Thank you to the following people for volunteering to join the committee to complete Rockland’s 

Neighbourhood Plan: Cllr. Richard Harrison, Denise Russell, Jim Paine, Claire Billington, Maureen Bound, 

Philip Lesley. Cllr. Howie has handed all the RNP documentation to Maureen Bound to keep safe. Training 

in Neighbourhood Planning is available. The Clerk has received a quote (dated 30/1) for a tailored 

course from Norfolk Parish Training and Support (NPTS). The course tutor would be David Fowler, a 

recently retired, local government, Assistant Director of Planning. The quote is valid for 90 days.(To 

30/4). Cllr. Suggitt said funding is available in Breckland and she will see what is available. Cllr. Harrison 

confirmed Rocklands had already been liaising with Saham Toney, Yaxham (Who already have a NP) and 

other parishes on a number of issues. 
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16. To discuss any correspondence. 

There was no correspondence. 

 

17.  AOB – To receive items for the next agenda.  

Cllr. Howie said he was very pleased to see so many people at this meeting. 
 

18.  Date of next Meeting – Monday 13 May 2024, 7pm.  This will be the Annual Parish Meeting 

immediately followed by the AGM (Annual Parish Council Meeting).   

Also note: Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP) police meeting to be held on 14 May 2024 at  

6.30pm in Rocklands Village Hall. 
 

 
 

 


